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Listing of Information Items 
Board of Health Meeting – September 2, 2020 

 
 
1. County of Lambton – Letter to Minister Elliott re: Clarification on Ministry’s Criteria to Move 

to Stage 3 in the – Framework for Reopening Our Province dated June 19, 2020 

2. Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit – Letter to Minister Elliott re: 
Endorsement of the alPHa’s response to the public health modernization discussion paper 
dated June 19, 2020 

3. Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: support 
for basic income for all Canadians during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond dated June 
19, 2020 

4. Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit – Letter to Christine Elliott re: 
Endorsement of correspondence regarding the 2020 municipal cost share of public health 
funding from Eastern Ontario Health Unit and correspondence regarding COVID-19 and 
reconsiderations related to public health modernization from alPHa dated June 19, 2020 

5. Timiskaming Health Unit – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Basic income for income security 
during Covid-19 pandemic and beyond dated June 9, 2020 

6. Grey Bruce Health Unit – Letter to Bruce Lauckner re: Ontario Health reporting inaccuracy 
Covid-19 enhanced surveillance of long-term care dated June 8, 2020 

7. Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Basic income for income 
security during Covid-19 pandemic and beyond dated May 20, 2020 

8. Peterborough Public Health – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Endorsement of the letter from 
Simcoe Muskoka District Health unit, basic income for income security during Covid-19 
pandemic and beyond dated June 25, 2020 

9. Porcupine Health Unit – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Basic income for income security 
during Covid-19 pandemic and beyond dated June 29, 2020 

10. Renfrew County and District Health Unit – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Basic income for 
income security during Covid-19 pandemic and beyond dated July 16, 2020 

11. Renfrew County and District Health Unit – Letter to Christine Elliott re: Endorsement of the 
alPHa’s response to the public health modernization discussion paper dated July 16, 2020 

12. Renfrew County and District Health Unit - Letter to Christine Elliott re: Endorsement of 
correspondence regarding the 2020 municipal cost share of public health funding from 
Eastern Ontario Health Unit and correspondence regarding COVID-19 and reconsiderations 
related to public health modernization from alPHa dated July 16, 2020 

13. Chatham-Kent Public Health – Letter to Justin Trudeau re: Basic income for income security 
during Covid-19 pandemic and beyond dated July 27, 2020 

14. Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit – Letter to Christine Elliott re: Covid-19 funding dated 
August 19, 2020 

 

The above information items can be found on the Hastings Prince Edward Public 
Health’s website through the link in the Agenda Package or by going to our website at 
hpePublicHealth.ca. 
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June 19, 2020         BY EMAIL 

The Honourable Christine Elliott 
Deputy Premier & Minister of Health 
5th Floor, 777 Bay Street 

Toronto, ON  M7A 2J3 

Attention: The Honourable Christine Elliott, Deputy Premier and Minister of Health 

Re: Clarification on Ministry's Criteria to Move to Stage 3 in the - Framework for 
Reopening Our Province  

On behalf of the Board of Health for Lambton County, I want to take this opportunity to 
thank you for your leadership during the COVID-19 pandemic. We also thank you for 
recognizing the hard work of our public health professionals and frontline heroes who 
have worked tirelessly on the ground to contain this deadly virus.  

At its recent meeting on June 17, 2020, Lambton County Councillors (Board of Health) 
expressed concern about the lack of publicly available criteria that the province will use 
to advance public health unit jurisdictions from Stage 2 to Stage 3 of the Ministry's 
document A Framework for Reopening our Province. In follow-up, we are requesting 
that you share the criteria that the Ministry of Health will rely upon to move into Stage 3 
and ensure that this information is communicated early so that it is clearly defined and 
understood. 

Knowing the province's criteria is important to all our community stakeholders who need 
to have advance notice to safely plan and prepare for reopening their businesses, 
agencies and organisations. The need to fully understand the province's criteria is an 
important next step for responsible reopening and this information needs to be publicly 
available. 
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Please know that the Board of Health for the County of Lambton is a committed local 
partner in working with the province to emerge from this crisis. Thank you for your 
attention to this important matter.   

Sincerely,  

Warden Bill Weber     Dr. Sudit Ranade 
County of Lambton     Medical Officer of Health 

cc: The Hon. Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario 
The Hon. Monte McNaughton, Minister of Labour, M.P.P. Lambton-Kent-Middlesex 
The Hon. Bob Bailey, M.P.P Sarnia-Lambton 
Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health  
The Hon. Lianne Rood, M.P. Lambton-Kent-Middlesex  
The Hon. Marilyn Gladu, M.P. Sarnia-Lambton 
Lambton County Councillors 
Dr. Sudit Ranade, Lambton County Medical Officer of Health 
Andrew Taylor, General Manager, Public Health Services, County of Lambton 
All Ontario Boards of Health 



 

June 19, 2020 
 
 
The Honourable Christine Elliott  
Minister of Health       
5th Floor, 777 Bay St. 
Toronto, ON M7A 2J3  
(Sent via email to: christine.elliottco@ola.org)  

 
 
Dear Minister Elliott 
 
RE: Endorsement of the Association of Local Public Health Agencies’ Response to the Public Health Modernization Discussion Paper 
 
At its meeting held on June 18, 2020, the Board of Health for the Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit passed the 
following motion: 
 
“THAT the Association of Local Public Health Agencies’ response to the Public Health Modernization Discussion Paper be endorsed and 
THAT a letter of support be sent to The Honourable Christine Elliott”. 
 
 
Sincerely 

 
BOARD OF HEALTH FOR THE HALIBURTON,  
KAWARTHA, PINE RIDGE DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 

 
 

Doug Elmslie 
Chair, Board of Health 

 

DE/aln/ed 
 

   
Cc (via email):      Alison Blair, Executive Lead for Public Health Modernization 

Jim Pine, Special Advisor, Public Health Modernization 
Ontario Boards of Health  
Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 
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June 19, 2020 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street       
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 
Sent via email: justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland  
Deputy Prime Minister  
Privy Council Office, Room 1000  
80 Sparks Street  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3  
Sent via email: chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau  
Minister of Finance  
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5  
Sent via email: bill.morneau@parl.gc.ca 
 

Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau 

Re: Support for Basic income for all Canadians during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond 

At its meeting held on June 18, 2020, the Board of Health for the Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit 
discussed and endorsed correspondence from the Board of Health for the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit 
recommending the evolution of the Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB) into a basic income for all Canadians 
during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond. 
 
Inadequate income and household food insecurity results in poor health outcomes and higher health care costs.  In the 

midst of the COVID-19 pandemic, that means increased susceptibility to severe complications of and death from COVID-

19 and higher demands of an already strained health care system.  A basic income guarantee is an essential component 

of a long-term solution to effectively eliminate poverty and household food insecurity and a short-term strategy to the 

economic consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic.  The Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit’s Board of 

Health supports the recommendations made by the Board of Health for the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit. 

              /…2 
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The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau 
 The Honourable Chrystia Freeland  
 The Honourable Bill Morneau  
 June 19, 2020 
 Page 2 
 
  

 
We appreciate your consideration of this important public health issue.  

 

Sincerely 
 

BOARD OF HEALTH FOR THE HALIBURTON, KAWARTHA, 
PINE RIDGE DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 

  
 

Doug Elmslie, Chair, Board of Health, Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit 
 

DE/st/ed 
 

Attachments: The Board of Health for the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit’s letter dated May 20, 2020 
Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit’s Basic Income Guarantee Position Statement 
(September 14, 2016) 

 
cc: The Hon. Andrew Scheer 

Mr. Jagmeet Singh 
  Ms. Jo-Ann Roberts 
  M. Yves-François Blanchet 

The Hon. Premier Doug Ford  
The Hon. Christine Elliott, Minister of Health  

  Dr. David Williams, Ontario Chief Medical Officer of Health 
  MP Philip Lawrence 
  MP Jamie Schmale 

MPP Laurie Scott 
MPP David Piccini 
City of Kawartha Lakes 
Haliburton County 
Northumberland County 

  Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
  Ontario Public Health Association  

Ontario Boards of Health 
  



 

 

 

 

 
 

 



 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

June 19, 2020 
 
The Honourable Christine Elliott  
Minister of Health      
5th Floor, 777 Bay St. 
Toronto, ON M7A 2J3  
(Sent via email to: christine.elliottco@ola.org)  
 
Dear Minister Elliott 
 
RE: Endorsement of correspondence regarding the 2020 Municipal Cost Share of Public Health Funding from Eastern Ontario Health 
Unit and correspondence regarding COVID-19 and Reconsiderations Related to Public Health Modernization from the Association of 
Local Public Health Agencies 
 
At its meeting held on June 18, 2020, the Board of Health for the Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit (HKPR District 
Health Unit) passed the following motion: 
 
“THAT the correspondence sent by the Eastern Ontario Health Unit to the Minister of Health regarding the 2020 Municipal Cost Share 
of Public Health Funding (attached), and the correspondence sent by the Association of Local Public Health Agencies to the Minister of 
Health requesting consideration of a pause on the Public Health Modernization initiative (attached) be endorsed; and THAT the 
provincial share of public health funding be reinstated to its previous level; and THAT a letter of support be sent to The Honourable 
Christine Elliott”.  
 
The Board Health agrees with the Eastern Ontario Health Unit and the Association of Local Public Health Agencies that the Public 
Health Modernization process should be deferred until after the COVID-19 response is examined and that public health funding should 
be restored to its previous level for 2020. 
 
Sincerely 

 
BOARD OF HEALTH FOR THE HALIBURTON,  
KAWARTHA, PINE RIDGE DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 

 
Doug Elmslie 
Chair, Board of Health 
DE/aln/ed 
   
Cc (via email):      Dr. David Williams, Ontario Chief Medical Officer of Health 

Alison Blair, Executive Lead for Public Health Modernization 
Jim Pine, Special Advisor, Public Health Modernization 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) 

                                Jennifer Moore, CAO, Northumberland County      
           Mike Rutter, Chief Administrative Officer, County of Haliburton                        

Ron Taylor, Chief Administrative Officer, City of Kawartha Lakes 
Ontario Boards of Health  
Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 

Attachments: 2  
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June 9, 2020 
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP  
Prime Minister of Canada  
Office of the Prime Minister  
80 Wellington Street  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P.  
Deputy Prime Minister  
Privy Council Office  
Room 1000  
80 Sparks Street  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P.  
Minister of Finance  
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 
 
Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau: 
 
Re:  Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 
 
On June 3, 2020, at a regular meeting of the Board for the Timiskaming Health Unit, the Board supported the 
enclosed correspondence of Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit, dated May 20, 2020 and passed the 
following motion: 
 
MOTION #26R-2020 
Moved by:  Kim Gauthier  
Seconded by:  Patrick Kiely  
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Health endorses the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) call for 
the federal government to ‘take swift and immediate action on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into 
legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term response to the problems of income insecurity, 
persistent poverty and household food insecurity, as well as a response to the economic impact of the 
COVID-19 pandemic’; AND  
FURTHER THAT Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau, 
Timiskaming’s MPs, MPPs and Chief Medical Officer of Health, and all Ontario boards of health are so 
advised.  

CARRIED 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Carman Kidd, Board of Health Chair 
 



 
Enclosure  
 
cc Mr. John Vanthof, MPP - Timiskaming-Cochrane 

Mr. Anthony Rota, MP – Timiskaming-Nipissing 
Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health 
Mrs. Loretta Ryan, Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
Ontario Boards of Health 
Ms. Pegeen Walsh, Executive Director, Ontario Public Health Association 
Mr. Doug Jelly, Chairman of District of Timiskaming Social Services Administration Board  
 



May 20, 2020 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 

The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 
Deputy Prime Minister 
Privy Council Office 
Room 1000 
80 Sparks Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 

The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 
Minister of Finance 
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 

Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau: 

Re: Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 

On behalf of the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) Board of Health, I am writing to 
convey our strong support for the evolution of the Canada Emergency Response Benefit 
(CERB) into a basic income for all Canadians, during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond. 

While we commend the federal government for the economic measures that have been put into 
place to support Canadians during this unprecedented time of the COVID-19 pandemic, we also 
know that many are falling through the cracks. Measures such as the CERB, the Canada 
Emergency Student Benefit (CESB) and the Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy (CEWS), 
though necessary and very important, have left many Canadians, who do not qualify for or not 
able to access these programs, vulnerable to household food insecurity and the negative 
consequences of income insecurity and poverty such as inadequate or unstable housing, and 
poorer mental and physical health, including chronic diseases. A basic income would address 
these gaps, offering support to the most vulnerable Canadians.  

Before the COVID-19 pandemic, many Canadians were already experiencing household food 
insecurity. In 2017-18 approximately 4.4-million (1 in 8) Canadians reported being food 
insecure, including 1.2 million children under the age of 18.i  As a result of COVID-19, this 
number is predicted to increase as many individuals are facing precarious employment, have 
had their hours reduced or have lost their jobs altogether. Many are relying on food banks and 
other charitable programs, however, this only meets the need on a temporary basis and is not a 
long term solution.   

Appendix A



 
Examples of key Canadian initiatives that demonstrate the positive impact of basic income-like 
programs on health and well-being include the Old Age Security and Guaranteed Income 
Supplement through Canada’s public pension system, the Canada Child Benefit, and the 
Newfoundland Poverty Reduction Strategy.  
 
Basic income pilots for working-age adults in Canada have also led to promising findings, 
including the Mincome pilot in Manitoba and the recent Ontario Basic Income Pilot. The 
research study, Southern Ontario’s Basic Income Experience released in March 2020, is based 
on Ontario’s pilot. This pilot was implemented in three Ontario cities in 2018 by the provincial 
government, and the project was terminated in 2019 following a change in government. While 
the formal pilot evaluation was cancelled, this research study made use of surveys of individuals 
from Hamilton, Brantford and Brant County who had been enrolled in the pilot (217 individuals 
participated out of 1000 enrolled households), and interviews with 40 participants. Some of the 
key findings cited by participants in this report include improvements in physical and mental 
health; increased labour market participation; moving to higher paying and more secure jobs; 
reduced household food insecurity; housing stability; improved financial status and social 
relationships; less frequent visits to health practitioners and hospital emergency rooms; 
improved living standards; and an improved sense of self-worth and hope for a better future.   
 
Additional evidence supporting the potential of a basic income for reducing the prevalence and 
severity of household food insecurity is presented in: Implications of a Basic Income Guarantee 
for Household Food Insecurity, a research paper prepared for the Northern Policy Institute 
based on the Ontario Basic Income Pilot.  
 
Moving forward during and following the COVID-19 pandemic is an opportune time for the 
federal government to take action to evolve the CERB into a basic income. This would provide 
income security to all Canadians during the economic challenges of the pandemic itself, the 
post-pandemic recovery, and into the future. This is particularly pertinent given the dramatic 
shifts in the labour market in recent decades, such that full-time permanent employment is no 
longer the norm. The current CERB has helped demonstrate the logistical feasibility of 
delivering a basic income, and it could be readily evolved into an ongoing basic income for 
anyone who falls below a certain income floor.  There is evidence of growing support for this 
concept, as outlined in Appendix A. The Basic Income Canada Network has outlined key 
features of basic income design for Canada, which we support. 
 
The SMDHU has been a strong proponent of basic income repeatedly since 2015. This includes 
having sponsored a resolution at the Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 
general meeting endorsing the concept of basic income and requesting the federal and 
provincial governments jointly consider and investigate a basic income policy option for reducing 
poverty and income insecurity (2015), and expressing support and input into the Ontario Basic 
Income Pilot (2017). SMDHU has also been encouraging advocacy for income solutions to 
household food insecurity through our No Money for Food is Cent$less initiative since 2017. 
 
In keeping with this, we strongly recommend your government take swift and immediate action 
on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term 

https://proof.utoronto.ca/resources/proof-annual-reports/implications-of-a-basic-income-guarantee-for-household-food-insecurity/
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https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/bicn/pages/164/attachments/original/1459964930/The_Basic_Income_We_Want.pdf?1459964930
http://www.simcoemuskokahealth.org/Topics/HealthEquity/poverty=hunger


response to the problems of income insecurity, persistent poverty and household food 
insecurity, as well as a response to the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
ORIGINAL Signed By: 
 
Anita Dubeau 
Chair, Board of Health 
 
AD:CS:cm 
 
Encl. (1) 
 
cc. Hon. Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario  

Simcoe and Muskoka MPs and MPPs 
Simcoe Muskoka Municipal Councils 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
Ontario Public Health Association 
Ontario Boards of Health 
 



Appendix A: Examples of Support for Basic Income in Response to COVID-19 and 

Beyond 

On April 21, 2020, 50 members of Canada’s Senate wrote a letter to the federal government 
calling for a restructuring of the CERB into a minimum basic income to “ensure greater social 
and economic equity”, especially for those who are most vulnerable. In support of this letter, 
Senator McPhedran’s Youth Advisory Council, the Canadian Council of Young Feminists, in 
collaboration with the Basic Income Canada Youth Network, sent their own letter to the federal 
government.  
 
In our region, Simcoe North MP Bruce Stanton has expressed agreement that it’s time to 
consider basic income. He is quoted as saying “Based on my reading of this, like Senator 
Boniface, I am persuaded that it could be very good public policy” (News Story). 
 
The Ontario Dietitians’ of Public Health (ODPH) have also written a letter to the federal 
government stating “We ask that you take immediate action to enact legislation for a basic 
income guarantee as an effective long-term response to the problem of persistent poverty and 
household food insecurity as well as shorter-term consequences of the economic fallout of the 
COVID-19 pandemic”.  
 
The Board of Health of the Kingston, Frontenac, Lennox and Addington Health Unit in Ontario 
also passed a motion requesting the federal government to provide a basic income support to 
all Canadians (News Story). 
 
 
 
 
 

https://99ef1c2f-cf4f-4886-a2a6-e608d33a7c01.filesusr.com/ugd/138236_ba7a4dd75e85420994980904ba220a12.pdf
https://99ef1c2f-cf4f-4886-a2a6-e608d33a7c01.filesusr.com/ugd/138236_a0d1f9b6362c4ec0b019d781c68cebe8.pdf
https://www.barrietoday.com/local-news/area-senator-joins-growing-chorus-calling-for-minimum-basic-income-2289206
https://www.odph.ca/upload/membership/document/2020-05/covid-19-basicincomesupport-letter-may-4-2020.pdf
https://www.thewhig.com/news/local-news/kfla-board-of-health-calls-for-guaranteed-basic-income-during-pandemic


 

A healthier future for all. 
101 17th Street East, Owen Sound, Ontario  N4K 0A5           www.publichealthgreybruce.on.ca 

 

519-376-9420 1-800-263-3456 Fax 519-376-0605 

 

 

June 8, 2020 
 
 
Bruce Lauckner 
Transitional Regional Lead West, Ontario Health 
CEO for Erie St. Clair, Hamilton Niagara Haldimand Brant, South West and Waterloo Wellington LHINs 
 

Dear Mr. Lauckner, 

Re: Ontario Health reporting inaccuracy COVID-19 Enhanced Surveillance of Long-Term Care   

On the May 7, 2020, Bruce-Grey COVID-19 Update Call you debriefed myself as the Board of Health 
Chair and Warden of Bruce County, and Paul McQueen, Warden of Grey County among others on the 
status of the Grey Bruce Health Unit (GBHU) with regards to the Enhanced Surveillance of COVID-19 
testing in Long-Term Care, as directed by the Ministry of Health, and the data reporting inaccuracy that 
took place. 

In your debrief, you spoke very highly of Dr. Ian Arra as the Medical Officer of Health (MOH) for the Grey 
and Bruce Counties, and of the GBHU performance. You attested that the GBHU has met and exceeded 
the Ministry of Health’s expectation by reaching testing targets before the required deadlines. 

You also explained what led to presenting inaccurate testing data to the Premier erroneously reflecting 
suboptimal performance of a number of the health unit in the South West Ontario Health Region. The 
reported number of swabs completed was substantially lower than actual number by a wide margin. For 
the GBHU, the inaccuracy showed 5% completion rate instead of the actual 45% at the time.  

You explained that data from the Ontario Laboratory Information System (about 2 week old data) was 
possibility used instead of the diligently reported data by these health units on a daily basis. 

The inaccurate data resulted in the Premier’s statement in the media on May 5, 2020 describing the less 
than optimal performance of these health units and their MOHs.  The Premier's statement was 
appropriately proportionate to the data that was presented. 

You indicated in the meeting, what you had confirmed with the MOH on May 6, 2020, that the data 
inaccuracy was immediately communicated to the Premier’s Office and that correction of the data was 
to follow. 

No further communication has been forth coming from yourself as the CEO or your office 
representatives regarding this data inaccuracy, nor if the issue has been reported to the Premier’s Office 
for knowledge and correction.   

We respectfully request a written response confirming and outlining the following points. First, that the 
data inaccuracy was appropriately reported to the Premier’s Office and the correction was completed. 
Second, and equally important, that mitigation measures have been implemented to prevent such 
inaccuracy from occurring in the future. 
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Yours truly, 

 

Mitch Towlan 

Chair of the Board of Health  
Grey Bruce Health Unit 
101 17th Street East  
Owen Sound ON  N4K 0A5 
Phone:  (519)376-9420,  Ext. 1241  
 

CC  

Office of the Premier 
Minister of Health 
Minster of Long-Term Care 
MPP Lisa Thompson 
MPP Bill Walker 
Chief Medical Officer of Health, Dr. David Williams 
Boards of Health – Ontario 
 

 

 

 

 

 
  



 

 

 
May 20, 2020 
 
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 
Deputy Prime Minister 
Privy Council Office 
Room 1000 
80 Sparks Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 
Minister of Finance 
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 
 
Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau:  
 
Re: Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 
 
On behalf of the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) Board of Health, I am writing to 
convey our strong support for the evolution of the Canada Emergency Response Benefit 
(CERB) into a basic income for all Canadians, during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond. 
 
While we commend the federal government for the economic measures that have been put into 
place to support Canadians during this unprecedented time of the COVID-19 pandemic, we also 
know that many are falling through the cracks. Measures such as the CERB, the Canada 
Emergency Student Benefit (CESB) and the Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy (CEWS), 
though necessary and very important, have left many Canadians, who do not qualify for or not 
able to access these programs, vulnerable to household food insecurity and the negative 
consequences of income insecurity and poverty such as inadequate or unstable housing, and 
poorer mental and physical health, including chronic diseases. A basic income would address 
these gaps, offering support to the most vulnerable Canadians.  
 
Before the COVID-19 pandemic, many Canadians were already experiencing household food 
insecurity. In 2017-18 approximately 4.4-million (1 in 8) Canadians reported being food 
insecure, including 1.2 million children under the age of 18.i  As a result of COVID-19, this 
number is predicted to increase as many individuals are facing precarious employment, have 
had their hours reduced or have lost their jobs altogether. Many are relying on food banks and 
other charitable programs, however, this only meets the need on a temporary basis and is not a 
long term solution.   



 
Examples of key Canadian initiatives that demonstrate the positive impact of basic income-like 
programs on health and well-being include the Old Age Security and Guaranteed Income 
Supplement through Canada’s public pension system, the Canada Child Benefit, and the 
Newfoundland Poverty Reduction Strategy.  
 
Basic income pilots for working-age adults in Canada have also led to promising findings, 
including the Mincome pilot in Manitoba and the recent Ontario Basic Income Pilot. The 
research study, Southern Ontario’s Basic Income Experience released in March 2020, is based 
on Ontario’s pilot. This pilot was implemented in three Ontario cities in 2018 by the provincial 
government, and the project was terminated in 2019 following a change in government. While 
the formal pilot evaluation was cancelled, this research study made use of surveys of individuals 
from Hamilton, Brantford and Brant County who had been enrolled in the pilot (217 individuals 
participated out of 1000 enrolled households), and interviews with 40 participants. Some of the 
key findings cited by participants in this report include improvements in physical and mental 
health; increased labour market participation; moving to higher paying and more secure jobs; 
reduced household food insecurity; housing stability; improved financial status and social 
relationships; less frequent visits to health practitioners and hospital emergency rooms; 
improved living standards; and an improved sense of self-worth and hope for a better future.   
 
Additional evidence supporting the potential of a basic income for reducing the prevalence and 
severity of household food insecurity is presented in: Implications of a Basic Income Guarantee 
for Household Food Insecurity, a research paper prepared for the Northern Policy Institute 
based on the Ontario Basic Income Pilot.  
 
Moving forward during and following the COVID-19 pandemic is an opportune time for the 
federal government to take action to evolve the CERB into a basic income. This would provide 
income security to all Canadians during the economic challenges of the pandemic itself, the 
post-pandemic recovery, and into the future. This is particularly pertinent given the dramatic 
shifts in the labour market in recent decades, such that full-time permanent employment is no 
longer the norm. The current CERB has helped demonstrate the logistical feasibility of 
delivering a basic income, and it could be readily evolved into an ongoing basic income for 
anyone who falls below a certain income floor.  There is evidence of growing support for this 
concept, as outlined in Appendix A. The Basic Income Canada Network has outlined key 
features of basic income design for Canada, which we support. 
 
The SMDHU has been a strong proponent of basic income repeatedly since 2015. This includes 
having sponsored a resolution at the Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 
general meeting endorsing the concept of basic income and requesting the federal and 
provincial governments jointly consider and investigate a basic income policy option for reducing 
poverty and income insecurity (2015), and expressing support and input into the Ontario Basic 
Income Pilot (2017). SMDHU has also been encouraging advocacy for income solutions to 
household food insecurity through our No Money for Food is Cent$less initiative since 2017. 
 
In keeping with this, we strongly recommend your government take swift and immediate action 
on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term 

https://proof.utoronto.ca/resources/proof-annual-reports/implications-of-a-basic-income-guarantee-for-household-food-insecurity/
https://proof.utoronto.ca/resources/proof-annual-reports/implications-of-a-basic-income-guarantee-for-household-food-insecurity/
https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/bicn/pages/164/attachments/original/1459964930/The_Basic_Income_We_Want.pdf?1459964930
https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/bicn/pages/164/attachments/original/1459964930/The_Basic_Income_We_Want.pdf?1459964930
http://www.simcoemuskokahealth.org/Topics/HealthEquity/poverty=hunger


response to the problems of income insecurity, persistent poverty and household food 
insecurity, as well as a response to the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
ORIGINAL Signed By: 
 
Anita Dubeau 
Chair, Board of Health 
 
AD:CS:cm 
 
Encl. (1) 
 
cc. Hon. Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario  

Simcoe and Muskoka MPs and MPPs 
Simcoe Muskoka Municipal Councils 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
Ontario Public Health Association 
Ontario Boards of Health 
 



Appendix A: Examples of Support for Basic Income in Response to COVID-19 and 

Beyond 

On April 21, 2020, 50 members of Canada’s Senate wrote a letter to the federal government 
calling for a restructuring of the CERB into a minimum basic income to “ensure greater social 
and economic equity”, especially for those who are most vulnerable. In support of this letter, 
Senator McPhedran’s Youth Advisory Council, the Canadian Council of Young Feminists, in 
collaboration with the Basic Income Canada Youth Network, sent their own letter to the federal 
government.  
 
In our region, Simcoe North MP Bruce Stanton has expressed agreement that it’s time to 
consider basic income. He is quoted as saying “Based on my reading of this, like Senator 
Boniface, I am persuaded that it could be very good public policy” (News Story). 
 
The Ontario Dietitians’ of Public Health (ODPH) have also written a letter to the federal 
government stating “We ask that you take immediate action to enact legislation for a basic 
income guarantee as an effective long-term response to the problem of persistent poverty and 
household food insecurity as well as shorter-term consequences of the economic fallout of the 
COVID-19 pandemic”.  
 
The Board of Health of the Kingston, Frontenac, Lennox and Addington Health Unit in Ontario 
also passed a motion requesting the federal government to provide a basic income support to 
all Canadians (News Story). 
 
 
 
 
 

https://99ef1c2f-cf4f-4886-a2a6-e608d33a7c01.filesusr.com/ugd/138236_ba7a4dd75e85420994980904ba220a12.pdf
https://99ef1c2f-cf4f-4886-a2a6-e608d33a7c01.filesusr.com/ugd/138236_a0d1f9b6362c4ec0b019d781c68cebe8.pdf
https://www.barrietoday.com/local-news/area-senator-joins-growing-chorus-calling-for-minimum-basic-income-2289206
https://www.odph.ca/upload/membership/document/2020-05/covid-19-basicincomesupport-letter-may-4-2020.pdf
https://www.thewhig.com/news/local-news/kfla-board-of-health-calls-for-guaranteed-basic-income-during-pandemic


Serving the residents of Curve Lake and Hiawatha First Nations, and the County and City of Peterborough 

Jackson Square, 185 King Street, Peterborough, ON K9J 2R8 
P: 705-743-1000 or 1-877-743-0101 

F: 705-743-2897 
peterboroughpublichealth.ca 

 

June 25, 2020 
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 
justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 
Deputy Prime Minister 
Privy Council Office 
Room 1000 
80 Sparks Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 
chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 
Minister of Finance 
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 
bill.morneau@parl.gc.ca 
 
Dear Prime Minister, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister Morneau:  
 
Subject: Endorsement of the letter from Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit, Basic Income for Income Security during 
COVID-19 Pandemic and Beyond 
 
I am writing on behalf of the Board of Health for Peterborough Public Health to express support for recommendations 
from the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) Board of Health, for the “evolution of the Canada Emergency 
Response Benefit (CERB) into a basic income for all Canadians, during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond.”  
 
As mentioned in the letter endorsed by SMDHU, from the Ontario Dietitians in Public Health, there is a lack of evidence 
that charitable food distribution systems can lower household food insecurity rates. Basic income is an evidence-based 
strategy to address poverty and household food insecurity in Canada. 
 
Poverty and household food insecurity are severe problems in Peterborough. For example, half of single mothers in 
Peterborough are food insecure, worrying about running out of money for food.1 Also, many residents have little income 
left over after paying rent: Peterborough has the highest percentage of renting households with unaffordable shelter 
costs in Canada, and over half of local renters are housing insecure.2 There are also significant income challenges faced 
by rural communities, including those in the Peterborough County. Of note, net farm incomes in Ontario were almost 
50% lower in 2019 when compared to 2017, highlighting risk of poverty for farmers.3 
 
 
 

mailto:justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca
mailto:chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca
mailto:bill.morneau@parl.gc.ca
https://www.odph.ca/what-can-you-do


Serving the residents of Curve Lake and Hiawatha First Nations, and the County and City of Peterborough 

 
 
During the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond, local residents and all Canadians require adequate incomes to meet basic 
needs and live with dignity. Basic income is a strategy that has been shown to facilitate critical outcomes including 
housing stability, household food security, and improved physical and mental health. Basic income would also allow for 
flexibility of Canadians to meet needs in ways that are reflective of their cultures and traditions. A basic income is what 
our country needs to address impacts of COVID-19 and other adversity we will face, to allow for an equitable, healthy, 
and resilient future.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Original signed by 
 
Mayor Andy Mitchell 
Chair, Board of Health  
 
/ag 
Encl. 
 
cc: Local MPs 

Opposition Critics 
The Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
The Ontario Public Health Association 
Ontario Boards of Health 

1 Peterborough Public Health. (2019). Limited Incomes Report: No Money for Food is Cent$less. Retrieved from: 
https://www.peterboroughpublichealth.ca/reports-and-data/ 
2 United Way Peterborough and District. (2019). Housing is Fundamental. Retrieved from https://www.uwpeterborough.ca/housing-
is-fundamental/ 
3 Statistics Canada. (2020). Net Farm Income (x1000).  Retrieved from 
https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=3210005201 
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June 29, 2020 

 

 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., M.P. 

Prime Minister of Canada 

Office of the Prime Minister 

80 Wellington Street 

Ottawa, ON   K1A 0A2 

 

The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 

Deputy Prime Minister 

Privy Council Office 

Room 1000 

80 Sparks Street 

Ottawa, ON   K1A 0A3 

 

The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 

Minister of Finance 

90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor 

Ottawa, ON   K1A 0G5 

 

Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister 

Morneau:  

 

Subject: Basic Income for Income Security during COVID-19 Pandemic and 

Beyond 

 

The Board of Health for the Porcupine Health Unit strongly supports a basic 

income for all Canadians to ensure everyone has a sufficient income to meet 

their basic needs.  As such, the Board of Health endorses the enclosed 

correspondence to the federal government from Simcoe Muskoka District 

Health Unit, dated May 20, 2020, Timiskaming Health Unit, dated June 9, 

2020, the Ontario Dietitians in Public Health, dated May 9, 2020 and 

Canada’s Senate, dated April 21, 2020.  These letters request that the federal 

government change the Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB) into a 

basic income for all Canadians, during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond. 

 

The measures taken during COVID-19 to support Canadians are an important 

opportunity to address the economic disparities that impact health. Income 

insecurity impacts the health of the population. This includes housing 

instability, food security, poorer physical and mental health outcomes as well 

as chronic health conditions. Food insecurity is an important public health 

issue in the Porcupine Health Unit (PHU) area.  The PHU is located in 

Northeastern Ontario and serves communities in the Cochrane District as well 

as Hornepayne, in Algoma District. Geographically, the PHU is the largest of 

the 34 health units in Ontario. As the most sparsely populated of all the health 

units, about one-third of the PHU area is rural. There are many demographic 

and socioeconomic factors that make the PHU district unique in the province, 

including a higher Francophone and Indigenous population in addition to a 

higher unemployment rate, a higher percentage of those not completing high 

school and lower life expectancy.(1)  

. . 2 
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Furthermore, access to affordable, nutritious foods is a challenge, especially in the smaller 

communities in the region.  Many of the communities only have one grocery store and some do 

not have a grocery store and must travel to other communities to purchase food.  The PHU has 

experienced a 10% increase in the cost of healthy food since 2015.  In 2019, the cost of the 

Nutritious Food Basket was approximately $25 higher per week than the Ontario provincial 

average.  When the cost of healthy eating is added to local rent rates and various income scenarios 

are compared, year after year this survey demonstrates that many residents in the PHU area living 

on a low income are unlikely to have sufficient income to purchase a basic healthy diet for 

themselves and their families.   

 

Food-insecure Canadians are much more likely than others to have serious physical and mental 

health problems(4), and they are less able to manage these conditions. Research shows that severe 

food insecurity can reduce a person’s life expectancy by 9 years, as well as pose a significant cost 

to our health care system.   

 

We strongly recommend your government take immediate action on developing the Canada 

Emergency Response Benefit into legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term response 

to the problems of income insecurity, poverty and household food insecurity, as well as a response 

to the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
Sue Perras 

Board Chair, Porcupine Health Unit 

 

cc:  Hon., Doug Ford, The Premier of Ontario 
 Mr. Charlie Angus, MP – Timmins – James Bay 
 Ms. Carol Hughes, MP – Algoma – Manitoulin – Kapuskasing 
 Mr. Gilles Bisson, MPP – Timmins – James Bay 
 Mr. Guy Bourgouin, MPP – Mushkegowuk - James Bay 
 Municipal Councils 
 Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 
 Ontario Boards of Health  
 Ontario Public Health Association 
 

 

 

1.  Porcupine Health Unit. Health Status Report 2020 (Draft); 2020 [cited 2020 May 29].  

 

2.  Tarasuk V, Mitchell A. (2020). Household food insecurity in Canada, 2017-18. Toronto: Research to identify 

policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF). Retrieved from https://proof.utoronto.ca/.  

3.  Mohammad Ferdosi, Tom McDowell, Wayne Lewchuk, Stephanie Ross. Southern Ontario’s Basic Income 

Experience [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 May 25]. Available from: 

https://labourstudies.mcmaster.ca/documents/southern-ontarios-basic-income-experience.pdf 

4.  Nutritious Food Basket [Internet]. [cited 2019 Mar 1]. Available from: http://www.porcupinehu.on.ca/en/your-

family/nutrition-food-basket/ 
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Renfrew County and District Health Unit 
"Optimal Health for All in Renfrew County and District" 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
July 16, 2020  
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., M.P. 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, ON     K1A 0A2  
justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 
Deputy Prime Minister 
Privy Council Office 
80 Sparks Street, Room 1000 
Ottawa, ON     K1A 0A3  
chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 
Minister of Finance  
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor  
Ottawa, ON     K1A 0G5  
bill.morneau@parl.gc.ca 
 
Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau:  
 
Re: Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 
 
On June 30, 2020, at the Regular Board meeting for the Renfrew County and District 
Health Unit, the Board of Health approved a motion to endorse Timiskaming Health 
Unit’s letter of support for the attached correspondence of Simcoe Muskoka District 
Health Unit, dated May 20, 2020.  
 
Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) called for the federal government to take 
 

 

mailto:justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca
mailto:chrystia.freeland@par;.gc.ca
mailto:Bill.Morneau@parl.gc.ca
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swift and immediate action on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into legislation for a 
basic income as an effective long-term response to the problems of income insecurity,  
persistent poverty and household food insecurity, as well as a response to the 
economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Sincerely,  

 
Janice Visneskie Moore 
Chair, Board of Health 
 
 
Attachments 
 
c. Honourable Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario 

Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health 
Pegeen Walsh, Executive Director, Ontario Public Health Association 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies—Loretta Ryan  
Ontario Boards of Health 
Honourable John Yakabuski, M.P.P.—Renfrew-Nipissing-Pembroke  
Honourable Chery Gallant, M.P.—Renfrew-Nipissing-Pembroke  
Local Municipalities 
AMO/ROMA 



 

June 9, 2020 
 
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP  
Prime Minister of Canada  
Office of the Prime Minister  
80 Wellington Street  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 
 
The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P.  
Deputy Prime Minister  
Privy Council Office  
Room 1000  
80 Sparks Street  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 
 
The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P.  
Minister of Finance  
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor  
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 
 
Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau: 
 
Re:  Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 
 
On June 3, 2020, at a regular meeting of the Board for the Timiskaming Health Unit, the Board supported the 
enclosed correspondence of Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit, dated May 20, 2020 and passed the 
following motion: 
 
MOTION #26R-2020 
Moved by:  Kim Gauthier  
Seconded by:  Patrick Kiely  
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Health endorses the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) call for 
the federal government to ‘take swift and immediate action on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into 
legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term response to the problems of income insecurity, 
persistent poverty and household food insecurity, as well as a response to the economic impact of the 
COVID-19 pandemic’; AND  
FURTHER THAT Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau, 
Timiskaming’s MPs, MPPs and Chief Medical Officer of Health, and all Ontario boards of health are so 
advised.  

CARRIED 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Carman Kidd, Board of Health Chair 
 



 
Enclosure  
 
cc Mr. John Vanthof, MPP - Timiskaming-Cochrane 

Mr. Anthony Rota, MP – Timiskaming-Nipissing 
Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health 
Mrs. Loretta Ryan, Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
Ontario Boards of Health 
Ms. Pegeen Walsh, Executive Director, Ontario Public Health Association 
Mr. Doug Jelly, Chairman of District of Timiskaming Social Services Administration Board  
 



May 20, 2020 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., MP 
Prime Minister of Canada 
Office of the Prime Minister 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 

The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, P.C., M.P. 
Deputy Prime Minister 
Privy Council Office 
Room 1000 
80 Sparks Street 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0A3 

The Honourable Bill Morneau, P.C., M.P. 
Minister of Finance 
90 Elgin Street, 17th Floor 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0G5 

Dear Prime Minister Trudeau, Deputy Prime Minister Freeland and Minister Morneau: 

Re: Basic Income for Income Security during Covid-19 Pandemic and Beyond 

On behalf of the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU) Board of Health, I am writing to 
convey our strong support for the evolution of the Canada Emergency Response Benefit 
(CERB) into a basic income for all Canadians, during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond. 

While we commend the federal government for the economic measures that have been put into 
place to support Canadians during this unprecedented time of the COVID-19 pandemic, we also 
know that many are falling through the cracks. Measures such as the CERB, the Canada 
Emergency Student Benefit (CESB) and the Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy (CEWS), 
though necessary and very important, have left many Canadians, who do not qualify for or not 
able to access these programs, vulnerable to household food insecurity and the negative 
consequences of income insecurity and poverty such as inadequate or unstable housing, and 
poorer mental and physical health, including chronic diseases. A basic income would address 
these gaps, offering support to the most vulnerable Canadians.  

Before the COVID-19 pandemic, many Canadians were already experiencing household food 
insecurity. In 2017-18 approximately 4.4-million (1 in 8) Canadians reported being food 
insecure, including 1.2 million children under the age of 18.i  As a result of COVID-19, this 
number is predicted to increase as many individuals are facing precarious employment, have 
had their hours reduced or have lost their jobs altogether. Many are relying on food banks and 
other charitable programs, however, this only meets the need on a temporary basis and is not a 
long term solution.   



 
Examples of key Canadian initiatives that demonstrate the positive impact of basic income-like 
programs on health and well-being include the Old Age Security and Guaranteed Income 
Supplement through Canada’s public pension system, the Canada Child Benefit, and the 
Newfoundland Poverty Reduction Strategy.  
 
Basic income pilots for working-age adults in Canada have also led to promising findings, 
including the Mincome pilot in Manitoba and the recent Ontario Basic Income Pilot. The 
research study, Southern Ontario’s Basic Income Experience released in March 2020, is based 
on Ontario’s pilot. This pilot was implemented in three Ontario cities in 2018 by the provincial 
government, and the project was terminated in 2019 following a change in government. While 
the formal pilot evaluation was cancelled, this research study made use of surveys of individuals 
from Hamilton, Brantford and Brant County who had been enrolled in the pilot (217 individuals 
participated out of 1000 enrolled households), and interviews with 40 participants. Some of the 
key findings cited by participants in this report include improvements in physical and mental 
health; increased labour market participation; moving to higher paying and more secure jobs; 
reduced household food insecurity; housing stability; improved financial status and social 
relationships; less frequent visits to health practitioners and hospital emergency rooms; 
improved living standards; and an improved sense of self-worth and hope for a better future.   
 
Additional evidence supporting the potential of a basic income for reducing the prevalence and 
severity of household food insecurity is presented in: Implications of a Basic Income Guarantee 
for Household Food Insecurity, a research paper prepared for the Northern Policy Institute 
based on the Ontario Basic Income Pilot.  
 
Moving forward during and following the COVID-19 pandemic is an opportune time for the 
federal government to take action to evolve the CERB into a basic income. This would provide 
income security to all Canadians during the economic challenges of the pandemic itself, the 
post-pandemic recovery, and into the future. This is particularly pertinent given the dramatic 
shifts in the labour market in recent decades, such that full-time permanent employment is no 
longer the norm. The current CERB has helped demonstrate the logistical feasibility of 
delivering a basic income, and it could be readily evolved into an ongoing basic income for 
anyone who falls below a certain income floor.  There is evidence of growing support for this 
concept, as outlined in Appendix A. The Basic Income Canada Network has outlined key 
features of basic income design for Canada, which we support. 
 
The SMDHU has been a strong proponent of basic income repeatedly since 2015. This includes 
having sponsored a resolution at the Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) 
general meeting endorsing the concept of basic income and requesting the federal and 
provincial governments jointly consider and investigate a basic income policy option for reducing 
poverty and income insecurity (2015), and expressing support and input into the Ontario Basic 
Income Pilot (2017). SMDHU has also been encouraging advocacy for income solutions to 
household food insecurity through our No Money for Food is Cent$less initiative since 2017. 
 
In keeping with this, we strongly recommend your government take swift and immediate action 
on the evolution of the CERB Benefit into legislation for a basic income as an effective long-term 



response to the problems of income insecurity, persistent poverty and household food 
insecurity, as well as a response to the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
ORIGINAL Signed By: 
 
Anita Dubeau 
Chair, Board of Health 
 
AD:CS:cm 
 
Encl. (1) 
 
cc. Hon. Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario  

Simcoe and Muskoka MPs and MPPs 
Simcoe Muskoka Municipal Councils 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
Ontario Public Health Association 
Ontario Boards of Health 
 



Appendix A: Examples of Support for Basic Income in Response to COVID-19 and 

Beyond 

On April 21, 2020, 50 members of Canada’s Senate wrote a letter to the federal government 
calling for a restructuring of the CERB into a minimum basic income to “ensure greater social 
and economic equity”, especially for those who are most vulnerable. In support of this letter, 
Senator McPhedran’s Youth Advisory Council, the Canadian Council of Young Feminists, in 
collaboration with the Basic Income Canada Youth Network, sent their own letter to the federal 
government.  
 
In our region, Simcoe North MP Bruce Stanton has expressed agreement that it’s time to 
consider basic income. He is quoted as saying “Based on my reading of this, like Senator 
Boniface, I am persuaded that it could be very good public policy” (News Story). 
 
The Ontario Dietitians’ of Public Health (ODPH) have also written a letter to the federal 
government stating “We ask that you take immediate action to enact legislation for a basic 
income guarantee as an effective long-term response to the problem of persistent poverty and 
household food insecurity as well as shorter-term consequences of the economic fallout of the 
COVID-19 pandemic”.  
 
The Board of Health of the Kingston, Frontenac, Lennox and Addington Health Unit in Ontario 
also passed a motion requesting the federal government to provide a basic income support to 
all Canadians (News Story). 
 
 
 
 
 


